Village of Chapin Board of Trustee’s Meeting

July 8, 2015

The Board of Trustees of Chapin met on July 8, 2015 at 7:00 PM, at the Chapin Village Hall.  The meeting was called to order by the Village President, Max Brockhouse.  The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America was led by President Brockhouse.  Roll Call was answered by Trustees Rex Brockhouse Yea, Leslie Forsman Yea, Robert Luttrell Yea, Mike Newell Yea, Bryce McCormick entered the meeting at 7:03 Yea, and Brian Surratt Absent.  Also present were Wendy Bridgewater, Village Treasurer, Police Chief Tyler Aring, Dereck Huseman of Chapin EMS, Auditor Valerie L. Flynn, CPA, Bryan Cannon of Benton and Associates, Attorney Allen Yow and Mary Rae Brockhouse, Village Clerk.  

Minutes and Monthly Bills

Trustee Brockhouse moved that the minutes of the June 10, 2015 meeting be approved, seconded by M. Newell.  Roll Call: Brockhouse Yea, Forsman, Yea, Luttrell Yea, McCormick Yea, Newell Yea, Surratt Absent.  Motion carried, 5 Yeas, 1 Absent.  

Trustee McCormick moved that the minutes of the Special Meeting held June24th be approved, seconded by R. Luttrell.  Roll Call:   Brockhouse Yea, Forsman Yea, Luttrell Yea, McCormick Yea, Newell Yea, Surratt Absent.  Motion carried, 5 Yeas, 1 Absent.

Trustee Brockhouse moved that the minutes of the Executive Session to discuss personnel on June 10, 2015 be approved, seconded by L. Forsman.  Roll Call: Brockhouse Yea, Forsman Yea, Luttrell Yea, McCormick Yea, Newell Yea, Surratt Absent.  Motion carried, 5 Yeas, 1 Absent.

Trustee B. McCormick moved to approve Bills and the Additional Bills as presented, seconded by R. Luttrell.  Roll Call: Brockhouse Yea, Forsman Yea, Luttrell Yea, McCormick Yea, Newell Yea, Surratt Absent.    Motion carried, 5 Yeas, 1 Absent.  

The Financial report and delinquent water/sewer bill report was reviewed.  Trustee B. McCormick moved to approve the reports, seconded by R. Luttrell.  Roll Call: Brockhouse Yea, Forsman Yea, Luttrell Yea, McCormick Yea, Newell Yea, Surratt Absent.  Motion carried, 5 Yeas, 1 Absent.

Committee and Department Reports

Fire Chief Scott Pahlmann entered the meeting at 7:14 PM.

Trustee Leslie Forsman reported for the Culture/Recreation Committee.  She had sidewalk areas in mind that needed repair and suggested that basketball nets need to be replaced.  

Trustee Robert Luttrell reported that street repairs would be made this summer and that he was contacting Mike McEvers for his recommendations.

Personnel/General Control Committee had no activity.

Dick Albers submitted a written report for the Water/ Sewer Department.  Regular testing of water samples and maintenance for water and sewer plants was done.  Pump stations were checked daily.  Regular monthly water readings for billing and sending EPA water samples for testing were done.  Mowing and weed eating for the Village Hall, Chapin lot named Brockhouse lot, Legion, fire house, lagoon, park, ball field and cemetery were done.  

Police Chief Tyler Aring reported the hours worked by each Officer.  The new radios ordered, have been received and are being programed.   Jake Beard will finish his training in August.  He also noted that Ms. Chism has not returned the keys issued, uniform, equipment and Badge that were issued during her employment with the Chapin Police Squad.  

Bryce McCormick reported for the Crisis and Emergency Management Committee.   There have been 45 requests for Rescue Squad service, 18 in the past 2 months.  The EMT Class has concluded with 5 people from the service area completing the course.  New Computers to be purchased were discussed.  His preference and Dereck Husman’s recommendation was for the Getac V110.  Wendy Bridgewater also noted that all Rescue Squad members, Board of Trustees, Village Treasurer, Clerk and employees must be background checked monthly in order to bill Medicare.  He also reported   that the batteries on the Early Warning siren had been tested.   Rescue Vehicle 3H11 has suffered mechanical failure with two calls.  He will update the Board on the status.  A First Responder/EMR course is being discussed for late 2015/early 2016 to be taught in Chapin.

Fire Chief Scott Pahlmann reported for the Chapin Fire Department.  

On June 11 a meeting was held followed by smoke training at the Kleinschmidt House south of Chapin.   With permission from the farm land owners, the department burned the house as a training burn on June 13, 2015.  At a Meeting on June 25th the trucks were driven and one truck was washed.  Members Attended Rich Hendricker’s funeral and assisted with parking for the Fireworks Display at Triopia.    The department requests to possibly burn other buildings for training purposes.  Trustee Luttrell stated he was not aware that the practice burn was within the City Limits and felt the Board of Trustees should have been given the exact address and their permission in addition to the land owner.

Trustee M. Newell moved to accept all Committee and Department Reports, seconded by L. Forsman.  Roll Call:  Brockhouse Yea, Forsman Yea, Luttrell Yea, McCormick Yea, Newell Yea, Newell Yea, Surratt Absent.  

Trustee R. Luttrell moved to purchase 2 computers for the Rescue Squad use not to exceed the cost of $6546.00 per the recommendations of Bryce McCormick and Dereck Huseman, seconded by L. Forsman.  Roll Call:  Brockhouse Yea, Forsman Yea, Luttrell Yea, McCormick Yea, Newell Yea, Surratt Absent.  Motion carried, 5 Yeas, 1 Absent. 

New Business 

Audit Report

The annual Audit Report was presented by Valarie L. Flynn, CPA, for the year ended April 30, 2015.   It was presented in printed form.  “No new accounting policies were adopted and the application of existing policies was not changed during the year ended April 30, 2015.   We noted no transactions entered into by the Village of Chapin, Illinois during the year for which there is a lack of authoritative guidance or consensus.  All significant transactions have been recognized in the financial statements in the proper period.”  Trustee Luttrell moved the Audit Report be accepted, seconded by R. Brockhouse.  Roll Call: Brockhouse Yea, Forsman Yea, Luttrell Yea, McCormick Yea, Newell Yea, Surratt Absent.  Motion carried, 5 Yeas, 1 Absent

Old Business

Water Treatment Plant Construction
Bryan Cannon with Benton and Associates was present to discuss the Water Treatment Plant Construction issues with Leander Construction concerning the roof at the water tower building.  Leander disagrees about needing or doing the actual work to stop the leaking roof.  R.D. Lawrence Construction inspected the roof and is willing to make the repairs if hired.    Mr. Cannon presented a preliminary letter, he felt could be sent to Leander.  After discussion, Trustee Brockhouse moved that the letter provided by Mr. Cannon should be sent to Leander Construction with the following changes; require a written response by July 15 stating whether or not they will do the repairs by August 7, 2015 and the materials that will be used.  Roll Call:  Brockhouse Yea, Forsman Yea, Luttrell Yea, McCormick Yea, Newell Yea, Surratt Absent.  Motion carried, 5 Yeas, 1 Absent. Discussion then centered on repair of the original roof of the water tower building.  R. Luttrell moved that if RD Lawrence does repair the new roof at the water tower, they should also be hired to repair the old roof while there at a cost of no more than $3000.00, seconded by R. Brockhouse.  Roll Call: Brockhouse Yea, Forsman Yea, Luttrell Yea, McCormick Yea, Newell Yea, Surratt Absent.  Motion carried, 5 Yeas, 1 Absent
Discuss Pay Request from Leander Construction

No Action taken

Approval of Hold Harmless Agreement with Leander Construction

No Action taken

Discuss Disinfection Exemption at the Sewer Treatment Plant, repairs/improvements.

No action taken, waiting on response to grant application.

Discuss Ordinance 83-8

Regulation of Peddlers, canvassers and solicitors was discussed.  Attorney Yow will research and prepare documents for the August meeting.
Discuss Purchasing 2 new Chapin Signs

Examples and prices of new signs were viewed.  Trustee McCormick moved to relocate the present Chapin signs that are on the highway to the entrances of Chapin on the south and west, to purchase a decorative sign to be placed inside the City limits near the gas station, with land owner approval, to ask for approval from IDOT to purchase and place 2 new CHAPIN signs at the exit off Highway 67 measuring 36x24 after approval, seconded by R. Luttrell.  Roll Call: Brockhouse Yea, Forsman Yea, Luttrell Yea, McCormick Yea, Newell Yea, Surratt Absent.  Motion carried, 5 Yeas, 1 Absent.  President Brockhouse will contact IDOT for approval of and to place the signs on the highway and the landowner for their approval to place the sign on private property.

Name Road in Front of Gas Station Going East

President Brockhouse contacted Phil McCarty at the 911 Board to discuss the request for naming the portion of the old highway 67 in front of the gas station.  The rest of the road, now owned by Chapin is called Ore Road.  Mr. McCarty indicated it would difficult to rename Ore Road as it is already established and also confusing to name a small portion of the same road another name for emergency personnel.  His recommendation would be to continue with Ore Road and call the area in question also Ore Road.   He also recommended continuing to call the other portion of the road, separated by a short area that is unfinished, Cylinder Head Road.  It was determined that an ordinance is needed.  Trustee McCormick will provide a map to Attorney Yow so that an ordinance can be prepared.

Discuss History House Repairs

President Brockhouse suggested that a possible solution for storing the History House contents would be at the Pump house at the lagoon.  He was told that there was a separate room that had once been built as office space.  The area is dry and warm all year long.  It is very noisy and unusable for anything but storage because of the loud pump noise.  No estimates have been received for cleaning or packing.  

Discuss Motor fuel Tax Fund Street Projects.

No action taken at this time. 

New Business

Approval of Fair Housing Resolution

Trustee McCormick moved to approve the Fair Housing Resolution, seconded by R. Luttrell.  Roll Call: Brockhouse Yea, Forsman Yea, Luttrell Yea, McCormick Yea, Newell Yea, Surratt Absent.  Motion carried, 5 Yeas, 1 Absent

Approval of Appropriation Ordinance

Trustee Luttrell moved to approve the Appropriation Ordinance 2015-8, seconded by B. McCormick.  Roll Call:  Brockhouse Yea, Forsman Yea, Luttrell Yea, McCormick Yea, Newell Yea, Surratt Absent.  Motion carried, 5 Yeas, 1 Absent.

Approval of Prevailing Wage Ordinance

Trustee McCormick moved to approve the Prevailing Wage Ordinance 2015-9, seconded by R. Luttrell.  Roll Call:  Brockhouse Yea, Forsman Yea, Luttrell Yea, McCormick Yea, Newell Yea, Surratt Absent.  Motion carried, 5 Yeas, 1 Absent.

Discuss Water /Sewer Credit Due to Yoke Leaking at 617 Elm Street

During the Water Superintendent’s report, it was noted that there was a malfunction of the meter at 617 Elm Street.  There was a leak at the top of the yolk.  The leak traveled through the meter and caused the consumption to increase but was our responsibility.  The leak was repaired and credit of $26.86 for the leak is owed.  Trustee Luttrell moved to give a credit of $26.86 to the residents of 617 Elm Street due to a water leak that was the responsibility of the Village, Seconded by B. McCormick.  Roll Call:  Brockhouse Yea, Forsman Yea, Luttrell Yea, McCormick Yea, Newell Yea, Surratt Absent.  Motion carried, 5 Yeas, 1 Absent.

President Brockhouse then asked for discussion of our personnel policies pertaining to evaluations.   Attorney Yow responded that we already have a policy for evaluations at 3, 6 and 12 months for new hires and yearly for all other employees.  It was determined that this is sufficient and that they are expected to be completed on a timely basis going forward.  Yearly evaluations should be completed in February and March.

R. Luttrell then moved that the Board go to EXECUTIVE SESSION to discuss personnel at 9:20 PM, Seconded by Brockhouse.  Roll Call:  Brockhouse Yea, Forsman Yea, Luttrell Yea, McCormick Yea, Newell Yea, Surratt Absent.  Motion carried.  5 Yeas, 1 Absent.  

At 9:50, The Board returned to OPEN session.  Roll Call:  Brockhouse Yea, Forsman Yea, Luttrell Yea, McCormick Yea, Newell Yea, Surratt Absent.  Also present were President Brockhouse, Attorney Yow and Mary Rae Brockhouse, Village Clerk.

Repairs for the Village Hall were discussed.  A plan to prevent water from coming in the door, new flooring, replacing the sink and cabinet and repairs to the bathroom were discussed.  Estimates will be obtained and there will be further discussion.

R. Luttrell discussed the possibility of putting a zoning ordinance in place. This would involve creation of a business district, a Plan Commission and mapping as well as other issues.  

Since Mr. Albers has indicated that he plans to retire early next year, it was decided to look for a replacement immediately to allow this person time to work with Mr. Albers and gain experience and education to become the new Water Superintendent.  We will ask Benton and Associates to assist in placing ads for a new hire.

Trustee M. Newell moved to adjourn at 10:05 PM, seconded by L. Forsman.  Roll Call: Brockhouse Yea, Forsman Yea, Luttrell Yea, McCormick Yea, Newell Yea, Surratt Absent.  Motion carried, 5 Yeas, 1 Absent.  

Respectfully Submitted

Mary Rae Brockhouse

Village Clerk Chapin, Illinois
